

A winning formula

Growing the seeds of excellent teaching in New York State

New teachers enter the classroom **without a lot of real experience teaching kids.**

HOW GOVERNOR CUOMO'S EDUCATION PLAN

HELPS NEW YORK'S KIDS

Gov. Cuomo's plan creates a teaching residency program that combines graduate coursework with a full year of classroom experience, similar to the way doctors are trained.

WHY THIS PLAN WILL WORK

Graduates of the Boston Teacher Residency, a full-year residency program, outperform veteran teachers in math instruction by their fifth year in the classroom.¹
In top-performing Finland, teachers get a full year of residency experience before entering the classroom.²



Only 31 percent of New York students were proficient in reading and math in 2013, but 94 percent of evaluated teachers were rated effective.³

HOW GOVERNOR CUOMO'S EDUCATION PLAN

HELPS NEW YORK'S KIDS

Gov. Cuomo's plan ensures teacher evaluations are based on fair, accurate measures of teachers' performance in the classroom. These measures will show us who needs help, who is effective and who isn't. Local evaluation measures that have been inflating teacher evaluation scores⁴ will be replaced by a system where half of the evaluation is based on a strong measure of student learning growth (progress over a year) and half is based on traditional observations by both principals and neutral observers.

WHY THIS PLAN WILL WORK

◆ Research supports basing one-third to one-half of a teacher's evaluation score on student growth on the state assessment. A three-year study of 3,000 teachers in seven districts found that this approach makes evaluations strongly predictive of future student achievement in a teacher's classroom and produces reliable evaluations from year to year.⁵

New York teachers are **eligible for tenure after only three years on the job**.⁶ Although tenure amounts to lifetime job protection, it is given to almost all eligible teachers outside of New York City (which changed its tenure rules in 2009–2010), regardless of whether they are effective in the classroom.⁷

HOW GOVERNOR CUOMO'S EDUCATION PLAN

HELPS NEW YORK'S KIDS

Gov. Cuomo's plan makes getting tenure a reward for great teaching, rather than just for time served. Teachers will receive tenure after demonstrating consistent effectiveness over a five-year period.

WHY THIS PLAN WILL WORK

• A national survey of 10,000 public school teachers found that, on average, teachers think they should eligible for tenure after 5.4 years on the job.⁸

Since 2009–2010, New York City has required principals to consider teacher effectiveness when making tenure recommendations to the district. As a result, fewer teachers have received tenure. More importantly, non-tenured teachers have been more likely to leave their schools and be replaced by a more effective teacher.⁹

Removing poorly performing teachers from the classroom is expensive and labor-intensive. Hearings take an average of 190 days in New York City and 177 days in the rest of the state.¹⁰ This system leaves students in classrooms with chronically ineffective teachers for months. Even when teachers are found guilty of incompetence or misconduct, they are rarely removed from the classroom.¹¹



HOW GOVERNOR CUOMO'S EDUCATION PLAN

HELPS NEW YORK'S KIDS

Gov. Cuomo's plan streamlines teacher due process hearings¹² and creates an expedited hearing process for teachers accused of physically or sexually abusing students. It will get rid of the requirement that districts try to rehabilitate teachers found guilty of incompetence or misconduct before removing them from the classroom. Most importantly, the plan will make it illegal to assign a student to an ineffective teacher for two school years in a row.

WHY THIS PLAN WILL WORK

Our least effective teachers produce only onehalf to two-thirds of a year of student learning in one school year.¹³ Unfortunately, students who are already behind are the most likely to be taught by ineffective teachers.¹⁴ Making it easier to remove these teachers will boost student outcomes, especially for our most vulnerable kids. Research shows that removing an ineffective teacher can increase students' collective lifetime earnings by hundreds of thousands of dollars.¹⁵

Seing placed with an effective teacher for consecutive years can help a low-income student overcome the achievement gap.¹⁶ Being placed with an ineffective teacher for consecutive years can do just the opposite, leading to larger achievement gaps for our most vulnerable students.¹⁷ Making this practice illegal will prevent that from happening.

Among New York City teachers who were found guilty of incompetent teaching, verbal abuse, excessive absence and/or hitting students between 1997 and 2007, three out of every five were returned to the classroom. Over this time period, only 61 total teachers (or 0.008 percent of NYC's annual teaching force) were removed for poor performance.¹⁸





New York does little to reward its best teachers or to encourage them to work where they are needed most: in struggling schools.

HOW GOVERNOR CUOMO'S EDUCATION PLAN

HELPS NEW YORK'S KIDS

Gov. Cuomo's plan creates a \$20 million Teacher Excellence Fund that will provide highly effective teachers up to \$20,000 in annual supplemental compensation. Districts, with the agreement of teachers' unions, will apply to participate in the Fund. They will be selected based on factors including whether the district will use the funds to encourage highly effective teachers to work in struggling schools.

WHY THIS PLAN WILL WORK

● In Tennessee, top-performing teachers in low-performing schools were more likely to stay in their schools when provided a \$5,000 retention bonus (equivalent to a 10 percent salary increase for teachers in these schools).¹⁹

A federal program that offered highly effective teachers \$20,000 to switch to a hard-to-staff school for at least two years resulted in nine out of every 10 targeted vacancies being filled by these top-performing teachers. Reading and math achievement improved more in schools that received these teachers than in similar schools that did not.²⁰

ENDNOTES

 Martin R. West, Jon B. Fullerton and Thomas J. Kane, "Does an Urban Teacher Residency Increase Student Achievement? Early Evidence from Boston," Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis 34 (2012), accessed February 23, 2015, http://epa.sagepub .com/content/34/4/413.abstract.
"Student Teaching in the United States," National Council on Teacher Quality (July 2011), p. 11, accessed February 23, 2015, http://www.nctq.org/ dms/view/Student_Teaching_United _States, NCTQ_Report.

3. Elizabeth A. Harris, "Critics Question High Ratings on New York State Teacher Evaluations Amid Poor Test Scores," The New York Times (August 28, 2014), accessed February 23, 2015, http://www .nytimes.com/2014/08/29/nyregion/new -york-state-releases-localized-teacher -evaluations.html?; r=0.

4. "Empirical Analysis of the New York State Annual Professional Performance Review System," Education Analytics, Inc. (September 8, 2014), p. 3, accessed February 23, 2015, http://www.wpsba .org/modules/groups/homepagefiles/ cms/1442842/File/Hot%20Topics%20 %26%20In%20the%20News/2014 -Education%20Analytics%20LHCSS%20 report-final%202014-9-8.pdf?8ce801; Swapna Venugopal Ramaswamy, "Teacher Evaluations: Subjective data skew state results," The Journal News: lohud (September 15, 2014), accessed February 23, 2015, http://www.lohud .com/story/news/education/2014/09/12/ state-teacher-evals-skewed/15527297/ 5. "Ensuring Fair and Reliable Measures of Effective Teaching: Culminating Findings from the MET Project's Three-Year Study," The MET Project (January 2013), accessed February 23, 2015, http://www.metproject.org/downloads/ MET_Ensuring_Fair_and_Reliable_ Measures_Practitioner_Brief.pdf.

6. N.Y. Educ. Law § 3012.

7. "New York Lawsuit." Partnership for Educational Justice, accessed February 23, 2015, http://www.edjustice.org/ projects/new-york-lawsuit/. Prior to New York City's implementation of a new teacher tenure system in 2009-2010, 94 percent of eligible teachers were receiving tenure. See Susanna Loeb, Luke C. Miller and James Wyckoff, "Working Paper: Performance Screen: for School Improvement: The Case of Teacher Tenure Reform in New York City," EdPolicyWorks, University of Virginia (September 2014), p. 3, accessed February 23, 2015, http://curry.virginia. edu/uploads/resourceLibrarv/31 _Teacher_Tenure_Reform_in_NYC.pdf. 8. "Primary Sources: 2012: America's Teachers on the Teaching Profession." Scholastic and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (2012), pp. 6 & 39, accessed February 23, 2015, http://www.scholastic. com/primarysources/pdfs/Gates2012_ full.pdf.

9. "Working Paper: Performance Screens for School Improvement: The Case of Teacher Tenure Reform in New York City." 10. Letter from Merryl H. Tisch, Chancellor, New York Board of Regents and Elizabeth R. Berlin, Acting Commissioner, New York State Education Department to Jim Malatras, Director of State Operations, State of New York (December 31, 2014), p. 5, accessed February 23, 2015, http://www .pl2.nysed.gov/docs/nysed-malatras -letter-12-31-14.pdf.

11. Katharine B. Stevens, "Tenured Teacher Dismissal in New York: Education Law § 3020-a 'Disciplinary procedures and penalties," American Enterprise Institute (October 2014), accessed March 11, 2015, http://www .aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/ 10/STEVENS_Teacher-Dismissal_Report DRAFT.pdf. 12. The due process hearings granted by New York's teacher tenure law are layered on top of basic due process rights that all public employees, including teachers, already receive. Even without tenure, teachers still have due process rights by virtue of being public employees.

13. Eric A. Hanushek, "Teacher Deselection," in Creating a New Teaching Profession, eds. Dan Goldhaber and Jane Hannaway (Washington, DC: Urban Institute Press, 2009). p. 172. accessed February 23, 2015, http://hanushek.stanford.edu/sites/ default/files/publications/Hanushek%20 2009%20Teacher%20Deselection.pdf. 14. Eric Isenberg, Jeffrey Max, Philip Gleason, Liz Potamites, Robert Santillano, Heinrich Hock and Michael Hansen, "Access to Effective Teaching for Disadvantaged Students," U.S. Department of Education (November 2013), Executive Summary, accessed February 23, 2015, http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/ pubs/20144001/pdf/20144001.pdf. 15. Raj Chetty, John N. Friedman and Jonah E. Rockoff, "Measuring the Impacts of Teachers II: Teacher Value-Added and Student Outcomes in Adulthood," American Economic Review 104 (2014), p. 31, accessed March 11, 2015, http://obs. rc.fas.harvard.edu/chetty/w19424.pdf. 16. "Teacher Deselection.

17. June C. Rivers and William L. Sanders, "Teacher Quality and Equity in Educational Opportunity: Findings and Policy Implications," in Teacher Quality, eds. Lance T. Izumi and Williamson M. Evers (Stanford, CA: Hoover Press, 2002), p. 18, accessed March 11, 2015, http:// media.hoover.org/sites/default/files/ documents/0817929320_13.pdf. 18. "Tenured Teacher Dismissal in New York: Education Law § 3020-a 'Disciplinary procedures and penalties," p. 3. 19. Matthew G. Springer, Luis A. Rodriguez and Walker A. Swain, "Working Paper: Effective Teacher Retention Bonuses: Evidence from Tennessee," Tennessee Consortium on Research, Evaluation & Development (June 12, 2014), pp. 1 & 5, accessed February 23, 2015, http://www .tnconsortium.org/data/files/gallery/ ContentGallery/Effective_Teacher _Retention_Bonuses_Evidence_from TN.pdf.

20. Steven Glazerman, Ali Protik, Bing-ru Teh, Julie Bruch and Jeffrey Max, "Transfer Incentives for High-Performing Teachers: Final Results from a Multisite Randomized Experiment," U.S. Department of Education (November 2013), p. xxv, accessed February 23, 2015, http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/pubs/20144003/ pdf/20144003.pdf.